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Appeal from an order of the Supreme Court, Erie County (Joseph R.
Glownia, J.), entered July 9, 2019.  The order denied the motion of
defendant for summary judgment dismissing plaintiff’s complaint.  

It is hereby ORDERED that the order so appealed from is
unanimously reversed on the law without costs, the motion is granted
and the complaint is dismissed. 

Memorandum:  Plaintiff commenced this action seeking damages for
injuries she sustained when she allegedly tripped and fell on a rug
while walking through a restaurant owned and operated by defendant. 
We agree with defendant that Supreme Court erred in denying its motion
seeking summary judgment dismissing the complaint.  We therefore
reverse the order, grant the motion, and dismiss the complaint. 
“Although the issue ‘whether a certain condition qualifies as
dangerous or defective is usually a question of fact for the jury to
decide . . . , summary judgment in favor of a defendant is appropriate
where a plaintiff fails to submit any evidence that a particular
condition is actually defective or dangerous’ ” (Langgood v Carrols,
LLC, 148 AD3d 1734, 1734-1735 [4th Dept 2017]; see Slattery v Tops
Mkts., LLC, 147 AD3d 1504, 1504 [4th Dept 2017]).  Here, defendant
established its entitlement to judgment as a matter of law by
submitting evidence that the placement of the rug in the restaurant
did not constitute a dangerous condition, and in opposition plaintiff
failed to raise a triable issue of fact (see Langgood, 148 AD3d at
1735; Slattery, 147 AD3d at 1504).
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